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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

BUENA VISTA CONFERENCE AND RECEPTION CENTER

MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 19, 2009

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Monica File-Williams, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Janet Ray, Chuck Tarver, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks

Members Excused:  Andrea Guest, Lisa Pertzoff, Charles Sawchenko, Gary Wirt

Members Absent:  Brenda Phillips

Associate Members Present:  Lynn Fahey, Eliza Hirst, Michael Kriner, James Larks, Catherine McKay, Rev. William Rhines
Associate Members Excused:  Bruce Lorenz, Brenda Sands

Associate Members Absent:  Linda Adam, Julie Cutler

Interested Parties:  Gayle Bluebird, Vince Boehm, Penny Chelucci, Chris DiSanto, Cliffvon Howell, Kevin Huckshorn, Aimee McFarlan, Melissa Smith, William Weaver

	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report

Standing Committees

Nomination Committee

Budget Committee

CMHSBG Implementation Report
Membership Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report
Old/New Business

DDC Human Rights Position Paper

Public Comment

Adjournment


	DISCUSSION
Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.  
Chairman Lafferty announced that Melissa Smith has been appointed as deputy director of the Division of Substance Abuse and Mental Health.

He congratulated Ms. File-Williams on the birth of her son.   
Chairman Lafferty invited Cathy McKay and Lynn Fahey to present an overview of the services provided at Connections and Brandywine Counseling, respectively.  Ms. McKay spoke of Connection’s history and the wide range of services offered throughout Delaware.  Written materials were distributed to those present.  She spoke of the homeless services funded through the PATH formula grant and of Connections’ collaborations with DSAMH, DOC, DSHA, and DDDS to provide services for Delawareans.  The number of unduplicated people served by Connections last year and the anticipated number of people they will serve this year were shared.   She spoke of offender re-entry services and the recent development of a subsidiary corporation, Connect to Work. The Chance Transition House and Cornerstone Residential Treatment Program were briefly highlighted.  
Lynn Fahey spoke of BCI’s history and provided a broad overview of their treatment, and outreach and educational programs offered.  Accomplishments related to the medically assisted treatment and Needle Exchange Program were shared.  She spoke of the implementation of a peer to peer recruiting strategy in the NEP and of the intervention specialist services available at Wilmington Hospital.  Intensive outpatient services, HIV case management services and drug diversion court were discussed.  Treatment modalities offered in Sussex county and the recent CSAT grant awarded to serve additional homeless individuals in Georgetown were highlighted.
Ms. McKay commented on the lack of any additional funding available to support the increase in demand for services.
Chairman Lafferty expressed appreciation for their efforts made on behalf of Connections and BCI.
In the absence of committee members, K. Brittingham reported that the committee has placed in nomination the names of James Lafferty and George Meldrum as chair and vice-chair, respectively, for a term of one year beginning January 1.  Members interested in making a nomination were invited to communicate same to Gary Wirt or Andrea Guest. The election for Council officers will take place at the December Council meeting.

Cathy McKay noted that a summary of the Budget Committee’s position on the FY 2011 budget, adopted by Council at the August meeting, is contained in the packet distributed earlier in today’s meeting.  She expressed her hope that presentations at the public budget hearing will reflect the positions adopted by Council.
Chairman Lafferty encouraged attendance at the DHSS public budget hearings being held November 23 in Senate Chambers at Legislative Hall. He spoke briefly about the DSCYF public budget hearing.
Cliffvon Howell announced that the 2009 Implementation Report is available for review and comment.  The deadline for submission is December 1.  Mr. Howell explained that the Implementation Report represents the second half of the 2009 CMHSBG Application.  The Implementation Report contains performance measures described in the 2009 Application submitted September 1, 2008. Login information to access the Implementation Report was provided.   He spoke of the division’s successful attainment of 92% of identified goals and of the two consumer satisfaction related goals in which the division is committed to achieving.  He noted that attaining the consumer satisfaction goals has begun through the work of the CMHSBG subcommittee.  Discussion followed regarding the provision of treatment plans and consumer participation in same.
Monica File-Williams questioned the use of CMHSBG funds to educate the public about stigma and was informed by Mr. Howell of the allocation of grant funding for anti-stigma campaigns.   He briefly addressed the division’s approach to CMHSBG funding allocation and offered to speak with Ms. File-Williams outside of the meeting to share educational/training opportunities the division supports.  He encouraged individuals with concerns to contact him via phone or email.
Ms. File-Williams shared her advocacy efforts and spoke of the need for training to develop effective relationships between consumer and provider.  Chairman Lafferty questioned her willingness to attend a meeting of the task force to address systems issues.
Vice-chairman Meldrum questioned Council’s receptivity towards pursuing a change to Delaware code eliminating the political party requirements of the Council.  Discussion followed.  A concern was expressed that Council would no longer remain bipartisan with the elimination of such requirements.  Due to the absence of a motion supporting the elimination of political party affiliation criteria, a suggestion was made to devote additional time for discussion.
An opinion from the Attorney General’s office will be obtained.
Carol Harman made Council aware of proposed DSCYF changes:  combining the Office of Prevention and Early Intervention and Division of Child Mental Health and renaming it the Division of Prevention and Behavioral Health Services and consolidating support functions throughout the divisions, particularly in the areas of contracts and training.  She spoke briefly about CMH’s involvement with the Division of Youth Rehabilitative Services and the Division of Family Services, particularly around foster care. The department’s mission statement was also discussed.
Updates were provided on the suicide prevention coalition’s activities funded by the Garret Lee Smith grant: the youth suicide prevention website, tool kits, and the teen hot line. The number of calls received through the crisis helpline for youth aged 10 – 24 was noted.  Discussion briefly focused on efforts to expand gatekeeper training among educators.  
Meeting participants were made aware of the new ADHD support group available in Sussex county, and CMH’s collaboration with Children and Families First to provide workshops for parents and educators.  She reported that DOE has received the results of the 2009 Youth Risk Behavioral Survey.  Data and trends will be shared at a future Council meeting.  
Discussion briefly focused on Vision 2015’s lack of provision for healthcare services for youth in schools and of the DOE’s position regarding the role of educational facilities. Janet Ray suggested that Council draft a letter supporting more social/counseling services in connection with educational partners following the presentations scheduled for the early part of 2010.  Extending an invitation to the Governor’s Office and Cabinet secretaries Landgraf and Rapposelli to meet with Council members following the scheduled presentations was also proposed.
No information to report at this time.

Kevin Huckshorn spoke about the pending USDOJ findings letter and CRIPA’s focus, including Olmstead.  Internal changes that have been implemented at DPC and the review being conducted of all DPC residents to determine if they would be better served in the community were discussed.  Meeting participants were encouraged to view the findings letters published on the CRIPA website.  
She spoke of the initiative related to the provision of physician care, the submission of the division’s FY 2011 budget request and the budget process, and the consideration being given to renovate Ellendale for a small full service co-occurring disorder treatment program.  Plans to close the Newark Community Mental Health Clinic and redeploy staff to other critical areas were shared. Options being considered to minimize the disruption to clients being served were mentioned.
She reported that approval has been received to fill two key leadership vacancies within the Central Office, and commented on Melissa Smith’s recent appointment as deputy director for the division.
Council members were updated on the H1N1 school vaccination program and plan to implement CommonGround, a shared decision making computer program, within the community and hospital.  The examination of data related to recent consumer deaths by an outside entity was discussed.
Ms. Huckshorn introduced Gayle Bluebird, who shared a brief picture of her background.  Ms. Bluebird indicated that she will be developing recommendations following her visit, noting the need to integrate enhanced peer supports. She referenced her observations at the hospital and in the community.  Included in her observations were consumers who were requesting computers with internet access. She expressed interest in peer groups throughout the state.
Chairman Lafferty solicited a motion regarding Council’s support of the DDC 2009 position on human rights. Vince Boehm was pleased with Council’s endorsement and indicated that the position paper on human rights with modification could be used as a model for similar position papers for the disabled.
Rev. Rhines spoke about the Alternatives 2009 Conference he attended in Nebraska.  He expressed appreciation to Penny Chelucci for making that opportunity available to him and shared his commitment to the consumer movement.  Chairman Lafferty publicly thanked Rev. Rhines for his efforts.
Vince Boehm updated Council on the status of the training to be provided to the state police academy on ways in which to interact with people with disabilities.  Individuals interested in program participation were invited to contact Mr. Boehm.
Mr. Boehm commented on the recent consumer deaths and expressed his agreement with the attention being given to this critical issue.  Copies of the study published in the Public Health Research Journal regarding the shortened life span of those in the public mental health system were made available.
Lynn Fahey indicated BCI’s willingness to join the DDC state police training venture.  She informed Council of the consideration being given by Christiana Care to place an HIV clinic at BCI’s Newark site and her plan to pursue the provision of primary care services at same.
At the request of Vice-Chairman Meldrum, Ms. Huckshorn addressed the consideration being given to a public/private partnership relative to DPC and the vacancies within the division.
Paul Voshell spoke of the stimulus funded Homelessness Prevention and Rapid Rehousing resources available December 1 and DSHA’s partnering with the City of Wilmington, New Castle County and Division of Social Services for TANF stimulus funding.  Family Unification Vouchers received by DSHA were also discussed.
Gayle Bluebird made Council aware of the December 17 teleconference SAMHSA  is conducting on The History of the Mental Health Consumer Movement.


	ACTION
Vice-chairman Meldrum moved to accept the September minutes as written.  Janet Ray seconded.  The minutes were unanimously approved with voice vote.

Paula Voshell moved to accept the October minutes as written.  Vice-chairman Meldrum seconded.  The  minutes were unanimously approved with voice vote.

Bob Marceluk moved that Council endorse the DDC’s position on human rights.
Paula Voshell seconded.

So moved.
There being no further business, Paula Voshell moved to adjourn.  Motion seconded by Janet Ray.  So moved.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, December 17, 2009 at the Buena Vista Conference and Reception Center.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH UNLESS OTHERWISE SPECIFIED.
